SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 9th JUNE 2010 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chair), Cllr J Forsaith, Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr N Rothwell, Cllr M Webb,       Cllr B Kane, Cllr T Wiener and Cllr Lawton.
In attendance: 
Mr Art Anderson and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1.
Open Session:  Mr Anderson, who represents the Seer Green Adult football team, reported that the team will be moving to the Wycombe Sunday Combination League from September 2010 which is a larger football league and offers more flexibility for the team.  He confirmed that they would need the showers to be reinstated in the Pavilion, as soon as possible, to be in the league. The Clerk had requested a quotation from a local plumber. The cost of the work may be quite high and a lottery grant will be applied for once the quote has been received.  Concerns were raised on whether the drains are working, these will be checked.  The Clerk will contact Mr Anderson when the quote is received to discuss funding.  (Action - Clerk)  
2. 
Apologies for absence: Cllr Hughes.
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Rothwell.
3.
Declaration of Interest:  There were no declarations of interest.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· Cllr Forsaith previously suggested a scheme for planting Cherry Trees on the Recreation Ground. The matter will be discussed further at a meeting with both Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Hughes.  (Action - Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Hughes) 
· A draft questionnaire is being prepared to ascertain whether residents would want/use an outdoor gym in Green Meadow.  (Action – Cllr Kane and Cllr Forsaith)
· Cllr Forsaith has updated the Parish Plan and will circulate it to all Councillors for their comments.  Professional advice will then be sought from Community Impact Bucks who will be invited to a Parish Council meeting to discuss how the plan can be developed.  (Action – All Councillors) 
· Following the withdrawal of the Bucks County Council Parish Paths scheme due to financial constraints, the Parish Council will write to the Rights of Way team to discuss whether they can still accommodate funding for local maintenance work.  (Action – Clerk)

· The Police will be contacted for an update on any crime in the village. (Action – Clerk)
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  Nothing to report.
4.
Correspondence:  The incoming correspondence was reviewed by the Council.  An annual inspection report had been received on the trees in Green Wood and the Cemetery from Fineland Forestry.  They recommended that the major deadwood is removed from above footpaths.  This work has now been carried out.  
A letter had been received from Cheryl Gillan MP asking for an update on the problem with Seer Green United and offering her assistance in the matter following a letter she had received from one of her constituents.  (Action – Cllr Clarke, Clerk)
5.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             

   £11,679.03 were made  

Income                  
   


        £135.00

Closing balances  

                           £60,090.78
Mr Newhouse had conducted the Council’s internal audit on 11th May and reported that he “found that the systems are in good order and efficiently run”. Two actions were identified. In the Risk Assessment it was important to identify who is responsible for monitoring the listed inspections.  It was therefore agreed to have an inspection book maintained by the Clerk and updated at the Parish Council meetings when required. Mr Newhouse also recommended that additional information was added to the budget sheet to show capital expenditure and the reserves that are brought forward and to be carried forward, reflecting both the operating and capital expenditure.  These items will be actioned. (Action – Cllr Scourfield, Clerk)  A letter responding to these points will be sent to Mr Newhouse.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield, Cllr Clarke) A notice about the audit and the opportunity for residents to inspect the Parish Council accounts for the year ending 31 Mar 2010 will be placed on the notice board on 16th June.  (Action – Clerk)  The external auditor Mazars had randomly selected Seer Green Parish Council as one of the 5% of Councils from across the country to have a more in depth audit.  Cllr Scourfield and the Clerk had prepared the necessary paperwork and have sent it to Mazars.

6.
Planning

Notices of new Planning Applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.  The recent appeal on HB house had been dismissed by the Planning Inspectorate.  
The Seer Green and Jordans Society had expressed recent concern about exemption work (work to dead dying or deteriorating trees) carried out on trees in Seer Mead covered by a TPO.  This work within the meaning of Section 198(6)(a) of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 does not require the lifting of the TPO and associated planning consultation with residents but permission for necessary work is provided through the Tree and Landscape Officer to the applicant.  Although the lack of consultation is not entirely satisfactory, CDC had followed the statutory guidance.
Refused
CH/2010/0248/FA 
Pantyles, 29 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ


Part two storey, part single storey extensions and roof extension to create two storey dwelling and creation of additional hardstanding.

CH/2010/0360/FA
Catima, 23 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XR


Part two storey, part single storey side/rear extension, dormer window to north west roof slope, single storey side/rear extension and insertion of first floor windows within front and rear elevation.

CH/2010/0545/FA
26 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XN


Part first floor, part two storey, part single storey front/side/rear extension to create two storey dwelling and alterations to existing fenestration.

CH/2010/0526/FA 
Garden Cottage, 1 Princess Grove, HP9 2GN


Erection of field store with first floor store.

Permitted

CH/2010/0022/FA
Jubilee Hall, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QJ


Erection of lean-to canopy adjoining north east and north west elevations.

CH/2010/0448/SA
2 Raeside Close, Seer Green, HP9 2UB 


Application for a Certificate of Lawfulness for a proposed operation relating to the erection of a single storey rear extension and the insertion of a ground floor window into the south west side elevation of the existing dwelling.

CH/2010/0458/TP
Yorkwood House, Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UL


Crown reduction of two oak trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2010/0529/FA
Avon Cottage, 35 Gurnells Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XJ


Single storey rear extension.

7.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. BCC delegated budget: It was agreed that the Parish Council would apply for funding for a small safety barrier for the end of short footpath at the end of Holy Trinity’s churchyard to stop pedestrians walking straight onto Chalfont Road and would also apply for another Vehicle Activated Sign for the other end of the village, on the Chalfont Road near Park Place, where the speed reduces to 30mph.  (Action - Clerk)
ii. Jubilee Hall: The Parish Council unanimously voted and formally agreed to become sole trustee of the Jubilee Hall in Seer Green (registered charity no 3003210), and to take on the management of the hall to retain it in the evenings and weekends as a village amenity.  A meeting was held between the Cllr Scourfiled and Cllr Forsaith from the Parish Council, Brian Dean (Properties) and Joyce Rance (Child Services) from BCC, Jerry Maddox current Jubilee Hall Committee Chairman and Peter Bingle, Chair of Governors from the school.  It was agreed that the School and Nursery would extend their use of the hall from 8.00am until 5.00pm Monday to Friday.  BCC own the hall and lease it out on a 999 year lease.  They will reassign the lease to the Parish Council and also provide a new Management Agreement.  As the School is the primary user, BCC are prepared to be responsible for a larger share of the financial repairs and maintenance.  A sub committee was formed to take on the management role which includes Cllr Forsaith as Chairman, Cllr Scourfield, Cllr Wiener and the Clerk. Mr Maddox has kindly agreed to provide ongoing help and support on the sub-committee through the transition period. Mrs Rich-Darley, the current booking secretary wishes to stand down and the Clerk informed the Council that a potential candidate had been found who will hopefully be able to keep the website available.  A meeting will be arranged with Mrs Rich-Darley to progress the handover. (Action – Clerk)  The hall will be fitted with new locks and a photographic record of the current state of the hall will be taken.  A project plan for refurbishment will be prepared. (Action - Cllr Forsaith)
8.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. ENVIRONMENT:  Nothing to report. 
ii. PROPERTIES: Seven parishes had applied for the CDC Playbuilder Fund and the two grants for £50,000 were awarded to Little Chalfont (for a socially disadvantaged area of their community) and Bellingdon & Asheridge Community Group (who have no existing play area).  Seer Green would be the first reserve if one of the parishes were unable to deliver the project in the time available.  The Parish Council will continue to work with the children and parents to develop the Green Meadow Playground design and then seek alternative funding initiatives. (Action – Cllr Lawton, Clerk) The Council had received the Green Meadow playground inspection report from Wicksteed Leisure which highlighted a number of areas for improvement.  It was agreed to proceed with the work.  (Action – Clerk)  Due to security issues it was agreed that the Pavilion should be refitted with security locks and that new keys would be reissued to regular users.  (Action – Clerk)
iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON: A successful village tidy morning was held on Saturday 22nd May.  Thank you to all residents who participated. 
A number of issues over the past season have prompted the Council to review the arrangements with Seer Green United Junior Football Team.  Future use of the area will be resolved when payment has been received for the past season’s matches, including payment for the unauthorised use of the Recreation Ground.  Mr G Barrett will now be the point of contact for Seer Green United.    Cllr Clarke will meet with members of Seer Green United to determine their future use of the Recreation Ground.  (Action – Cllr Clarke) A new set of rules and conditions of use will be drafted for all sports teams.  (Action – Clerk)
9.
Any Other Business:   It was agreed to donate £100.00 to Community Impact Bucks for their excellent help and professional advice on the transfer of Jubilee Hall.  (Action – Clerk)
The Parish Council had received an email from Chilterns Conservation board asking for all Parish Councils to respond to the HS2 Exceptional hardship scheme as they feel the proposed scheme is inadequate and unfair.   The HS2 company has agreed that groups of Parish Councils could be recognised as ‘pre-consultation stakeholders’.  The Conservation Board would like to support such a group for the Chilterns.  The Parish Council agreed that they would like to be part of this group if it was established.  (Action - Clerk) 
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on Wednesday 7th July 2010, at 7.30pm in the Parish Church Hall.
The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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